
Somerford Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group  
 
Minutes from the meeting held at Keepers Nook on 3rd November 2015 6pm 

Present – Councillor Sandy Kenyon (Chairman, Julie Brown, Jonathan Maginness and Hannah 
Barter from Urban Vision 
  
Due to a conflict of interest on the part of AECOM, the organisation originally appointed by Locality 
to provide technical support for NPs, which arose when they conducted the housing survey on 
behalf of CEC, Locality withdrew the contract from AECOM and handed it over to Urban Vision in 
Liverpool who now have the contract to provide support to NP groups throughout Cheshire East.   
This caused us a delay of approximately 2 months from having confirmation of our entitlement to 
the support packages to the start of any actual support.  
 
The purpose of the meeting was to meet Hannah to discuss the packages of technical support that 
have been allocated to Somerford NPSG by DCLG and to create an action plan of how to move 
forward. 
 
Hannah Barter has been working on NPs since 2011 and used to do assessments on applications like 
ours but is now part of a team of consultants used by Locality to offer support to groups working on 
NPs.  She is currently assisting on 16 plans countrywide.  She works closely with Dave Chetwyn who 
has recently written some guidance for DCLG for NP groups where there is no Local Plan in place and 
his knowledge could help us with our dealings with CEC as they do not yet have an adopted LP.  HB 
undertook to provide us with a copy of this guidance once it is published. 
 
DCLG have given Hannah 2 specific contracts: 

a) To help us review our project plan, facilitate a meeting with CEC and create a housing survey 
and this work must be completed by 22nd December or DCLG won’t pay them.  Time 
allocated to this part of the package is 3 days (a day being 7.5 hours which includes travelling 
time) 

b) Character and heritage assessment which has to be complete by late January 2016 
 
Housing survey: 
We discussed how the plan needs to be in strategic conformity with the emerging LP but if there is 
no specific housing number provided by the local authority we could use strategic sites when 
arriving at our number.  She views housing need in terms of what we need to keep the Parish as it is 
and sustain it for the future – ie people moved to Somerford for a reason and what does our plan 
need to contain to ensure that people can remain here for life – do we have the right type of 
property for people to downsize to for example – not everyone wants to downsize to a bungalow. 
 
One thing to check is whether the constructed properties on the Loachbrook development can be 
deducted from the housing number even if it is outside of SL6. 
 
JB advised HB that we have 2 housing surveys prepared which have been compiled using replies to 
our questionnaire that went out earlier in the year.  She will send these to HB by email together with 
the analysis of the questionnaire (action completed on 4/11/15).  HB will review these documents 
and produce a new one with suggested revisions ready for w/c 16th November.  We should arrange a 
steering group meeting for that week (email already sent out with a proposed date of Thursday 19th) 
to discuss the new document with a view to sending it to the printers the following week ready for 
distribution to the residents w/c 30th November.  Replies will be requested by 18th December so we 
can meet again early January 2016 to discuss the responses.  It was agreed that Lucy Hughes (CCA) 



should attend the meeting on 19th as she will be instrumental in carrying out the analysis of the 
responses. 
HB will draw up a timeline and send it through to us asap. 
 
HB also pointed out that once our plan is made (ie adopted) we will qualify for a % of the S106 or CIL 
although JB advised her that we have not seen any form of contribution from the Loachbrook 
development as this has all been allocated to fund the proposed link road. 
 
 
Character and heritage assessment: 
There seemed to be some confusion here as we understood from our telephone conversation with 
Stuart Woodin at AECOM that this was an important package for us to have as it included a 
landscape assessment.  According to HB that is not her brief and the C&H assessment only covers 
built environment.  This is of course important as we need to ensure that any new build 
compliments the existing buildings but we also need to preserve views where possible.  HB will go 
back to DCLG and see if she can get a bolt on to this package to include a landscape assessment 
because if not her assessment will only include a landscape description.  She recommended we look 
at Yoxall NP as they have a very good landscape assessment section.  HB will prepare headings under 
which she would carry out the assessment so that we can see if there are any sections that might be 
unnecessary in Somerford so she can concentrate on the most important aspects. 
 
HB asked if we have anything in Somerford which is listed and JMg will look into this.  On Historic 
England website it is possible to check listings so it is worth looking into whether the Somerford 
stone wall and railings are on the National Register. (JB checked after the meeting and they are not – 
just a few farm buildings mainly around Giantswood Lane and Somerford chapel) 
 
JB asked when we could realistically apply for the next package and HB thought that January would 
be a good time as by then one package will be complete and the second package will be nearing 
completion.  The outcome of the housing survey and the finding of the C&H assessment will help to 
clarify which package might be the next one we should apply for. 
 
HB also suggested that in order to maximise the use of the grant money that we have already been 
allocated we should aim to have as much invoiced in the period ending 29th January 2016 as possible 
– a suggestion was to ask LH to invoice us in advance for the time she will spend doing the survey 
analysis and to get invoices for any printing costs so we can use up as much of the money as 
possible.  This will make it easier to apply for the remaining amount of grant available.  SK wondered 
if we could ask for a further extension in time as we have lost even more time waiting for AECOM to 
respond, but HB advised against this as it might affect our further application if they think we can’t 
spend the money in time. 
 
The meeting closed at 8pm 


